TOWN OF STOW

PLANNING BOARD

Minutes of the January 11, 2005, Planning Board Meeting. 

Present: 
Planning Board Members: 
Bruce E. Fletcher, Donald G. McPherson, Malcolm S. FitzPatrick, Ernest E. Dodd and Laura Spear


Associate Member:
Kathleen Willis (Voting Associate)


Planning Coordinator: 
Karen Kelleher

The Meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM.

MINUTES

December 4, 2005 – Laura Spear moved to approve minutes of the December 4, 2005 meeting, as amended.  The motion was seconded by Ernie Dodd and carried by a unanimous vote of five members present (Bruce Fletcher, Don McPherson, Malcolm FitzPatrick, Ernest Dodd and Laura Spear).  

PUBLIC INPUT

Connie Schwarzkopf advised the Board that she has comments on the proposed Derby Woods Conservation Restriction because she is more affected by this development than any.  She noted the following concerns: 

· Public trails are too wide.

· Machinery used will be too destructive to the habitat.

· Trails should not be paved. 

· The open space area includes many drainage structures and easements.  

· The document mis-uses the word “preservation”.

· The Glacial erratic is not being preserved.  

· They are removing hemlock trees, which are part of a grove mentioned in a 1775 deed. 

· Habitat cannot be restored without a study to determine the species that are there. 

· They propose to plant red maples, which are not the same species as existing trees. 

PUBLIC HEARING – MICKY’S WAY SUBDIVISION

At 7:30 PM, the Public Hearing continuance from December 14, 2004, was called to order.

The Applicant, John Anderson and Keith Murray of D. K. Engineering were present.  Keith Murray presented a revised sketch plan and outlined waivers to the Subdivision Rules and Regulations: 

Section 7.8, Street Design Standard

· Request to allow a reduction in pavement width of a cul-de-sac from 22’ to 18’.  

Section 7.8.2.2.a, Additional Standards for Cul-de-Sac Streets

· Waive the requirement for minimum property line diameter from 150’ to 140’.  

· Waive the minimum outside pavement diameter from 132’ to 118’.

Section 8.3.1, Utilities, Catch Basins

· Waive the requirement for catch basins on both sides of the intersection of streets.  The plan proposes a catch basin on the high side of the intersection of the proposed street and the existing roadway.  

The revised plan eliminated the pool and shed on Lots 1 and 2.  

Keith Murray also noted that he will revise the plan to meet the Fire Department’s Cistern Standards. He will also address concerns about sight distance.  

Keith Murray said they have no problem with comments received from Sue Sullivan, the Board’s Consulting Engineer and suggested they can be addressed with her off line. 

Bruce Fletcher reviewed outstanding issues from the last hearing: 

Sight Distance – Bruce asked if Keith has any back up on how the sight distance study was done.  Keith said a survey indicated a clear sight triangle in compliance with ASSHTO standards.

Stormwater Management Plan – Keith said he added the stormwater management plan.    He also noted that NPDES requires that information.   Keith said that although he generally does not agree with that note, he will add it to the plan. 

Temporary detention basin – Keith Murray said the permanent detention basin will also serve as a temporary basin.  Bruce Fletcher noted this is a concern of the Board due to problems on other sites.  Keith said he could add a note to the plan to make it very clear. 

Profile on the cul-de-sac circle – Keith said he will add the profile as requested. 

10% Open Space Requirement - Keith said the open space will be the area next to the wetland on the drainage easement. 

Sidewalks – Keith said they are willing to look at the sidewalk along Micky’s way; however, the Applicant feels strongly about keeping it. 

Public Comment:
Duncan Thorne noted concern with the location of the access road.  His house will be directly across the street. 

Connie Schwarzkopf questioned if the site distance requirement will necessitate blasting out ledge.  Keith Murray responded no. 

Connie Schwarzkopf noted that the stone garage is a historic structure and asked if it will be saved.  She noted that Harvard Road is one of the most scenic roads in town and that structure adds to it.  

Planning Board Member Comments: 
Bruce Fletcher questioned if the right-of-way to Bob Norton’s dam has been resolved.  Bob Norton responded that they are still working on an agreement.  

Laura Spear questioned the amount of the donation under the Inclusionary Zoning Bylaw. Keith Murray responded that they calculated $118,000.00.  

Laura Spear questioned if the Conservation Commission is okay with the pools as shown on the plan.  

Ernie Dodd noted that the Note on Sheet 4 should be 30,000 rather than 3,000.  ‘

Bruce Fletcher questioned Sue Sullivan’s comments on the location of the cistern and questioned whose criteria they are using.  Keith Murray responded they are using the Fire Department’s criteria.   Bruce suggested they check with the Fire Department before amending the plan.  

Malcolm FitzPatrick questioned the subsurface drainage system and suggested a swale to slow the drainage down and decrease the time of concentration.  

Malcolm FitzPatrick questioned if they propose to petition for the road to become a public way.  He also noted that the drainage system should be easy to maintain.  He stated he feels strongly that there should be a temporary basin because the Board has seen several problems with this type of basin and therefore, strongly suggests that they construct an alternate temporary basin.  He also noted that the 10% set-aside should include usable area with access. 

Malcolm noted that the driveway for Lot two is across a septic system and thought that this is not allowed.  Keith said it is allowed as long as it is designed properly.  

Keith Murray said, if they piped the swale, they would have to daylight it and the outlet structure would have to be adjacent to a dwelling, which could be problematic.  

Malcolm FitzPatrick suggested they could have a swale near the street instead of a catch basin as shown.  Keith Murray said they would have to put a break in the berm. 

Malcolm FitzPatrick suggested a T-turn instead of the cul-de-sac circle.  

Don McPherson said he would like to see the slope granite curbing pulled off of the road to the edge of the right of way.  Bruce Fletcher said he feels that may be a little too far back.  

Don McPherson suggested that they request a waiver from the requirement for a streetlight.  

Bruce Fletcher advised them to clarify the notes on Sheet 2.   He also noted he is still concerned about sight distance.  Keith Murray said he will do a profile.  

It was noted that the Applicant must address the requirement for a sidewalk along the frontage, which is a Special Permit requirement.  Bruce said he would not be surprised if there is ledge on the northeast corner of the property; therefore, there may be a need for blasting for the cistern. 

Bruce Fletcher said he doesn’t understand why they would need a variance for the existing structure.  Keith explained that a variance would be required because they are changing the lot. 

Members discussed whether or not the hearing should be closed.  Laura Spear said we still have several comments from the Board’s Consulting Engineer that need to be addressed and she would like to see the Plan as close to final as possible before closing the hearing.  Bruce Fletcher said he is inclined to continue the hearing.  Malcolm would like to continue to allow time to iron things out before issuance of a decision.   He would like to see a profile from the cul-de-sac to the edge of the property.  

Malcolm FitzPatrick moved to continue the hearing to January 25, 2005 at 7:30 PM.  The motion was seconded by Ernie Dodd and carried by a unanimous vote of five members present (Bruce Fletcher, Don McPherson, Malcolm FitzPatrick, Ernie Dodd and Laura Spear). 
PUBLIC HEARING – BLUEBIRD LANE SUBDIVISION (R-3 as Parcel 23)
At 8:30 PM, the Public Hearing to consider the Bluebird Lane Subdivision located off of Maple Street was called to order. 

Phil Moseley explained that they intend to protect Parcel A-1 through an Agricultural Preservation Restriction.   Bluebird Lane, as shown on the Plan, is intended as a “paper road” for purposes of determining value of Parcel A-1, as required by the Department of Food and Agriculture.  They have an application pending before the Department of Food and Agriculture.  

Susan Sullivan of Zanca Land Surveyors reviewed the plan intended to create a paper road to provide legal frontage for the Moseley’s house lot and frontage for purposes of providing access, as well as value, to the remaining land to be placed in an Agricultural Preservation Restriction.  She explained that, at some point they may create an “Approval under Subdivision Control Law Not Required” (ANR) Lot with frontage on Maple Street, to be served by the existing driveway for a family member. 

There was no public comment on the plan. 

Malcolm FitzPatrick said he thought the Agricultural Preservation Rrestriction depends on a conceptual subdivision rather than an approved subdivision.  Phil Moseley explained they previously did a conceptual plan to determine the value.  The purpose of the subdivision is to provide legal frontage for 1 developed lot (Lot 1) and 1 parcel (Parcel A-1), currently in agricultural use.  Lot 1 and Parcel A-1 will be served by the existing driveway.  

Bruce Fletcher noted the Board can grant waivers with the provision that Parcel A-1 will not be developed.   Laura Spear questioned if the road could be constructed.  Board members agreed that the road could not be constructed without the property owner coming back to the Board for a Modification to the Decision. 

Members agreed that the Decision should include a condition that the road services no more than the one single-family dwelling, as shown on the Plan as Lot 1, and provided that a Restrictive Covenant is submitted to and approved by the Planning Board.  Said covenant shall include: 
a. A statement stating that Bluebird Lane, as shown on the Plan, shall service no more than the one single-family dwelling shown on the Plan as Lot 1.    

b. Provisions for Bluebird Lane to be improved to Standards, to be determined by the Board, in the event that Parcel A-1 is proposed to be developed and to be serviced by Bluebird Lane.  

c. An easement in Bluebird Lane providing access to “Parcel A-1”. 

Ernie Dodd moved to close the Public Hearing.  The motion was seconded by Malcolm FitzPatrick.  Malcolm questioned if the Board needs to identify the waivers.  Karen Kelleher noted that the waiver requests are referenced in the application and therefore is part of the record.  The motion carried by a unanimous vote of five members present (Bruce Fletcher, Don McPherson, Ernie Dodd, Malcolm FitzPatrick and Laura Spear). 

Ernie Dodd moved to grant the requested waivers and approve the Blue Bird Lane Subdivision with the conditions as discussed.   The motion was seconded by Laura Spear and carried by a unanimous vote of five members present (Bruce Fletcher, Don McPherson, Ernie Dodd, Malcolm FitzPatrick and Laura Spear). 

Non-Conforming Structures 

Members reviewed correspondence from the Zoning Board of Appeals and Town Counsel concerning Non-Conforming Structures.  The Zoning Board of Appeals requested a meeting with the Planning Board to discuss Town Counsel’s interpretation and to discuss the question if there is a need for amendment to the Zoning Bylaw or Regulations.  Members all agreed that a Zoning Bylaw Amendment is necessary.  As requested, the Board agreed to meet with the Zoning Board of Appeals to further discuss this issue. 

Massachusetts Firefighting Academy – Environmental Notification Form (ENF) Withdrawn

Members reviewed correspondence from Town Boards and Committees and agreed to forward a letter to Massachusetts Division of Capital Asset Management urging them to consider issues raised by the Town in their plans before a new ENF is filed.   Members agreed to forward the letter as drafted. 

Malcolm FitzPatrick moved that the Board include the concern about significantly increasing stormwater runoff.  The motion was seconded by Ernie Dodd and carried by a unanimous vote of five members present (Bruce Fletcher, Don McPherson, Ernie Dodd, Malcolm FitzPatrick and Laura Spear). 

DERBY WOODS SUBDIVISION

Members reviewed a draft Conservation Restriction for the Derby Woods Subdivision, which is currently under review by the Stow Conservation Trust.  Members agreed to withhold comment until the Stow Conservation Trust reviews the draft restriction. 

LOWER VILLAGE COMMITTEE

Don McPherson reported that the Lower Village Committee discussed the three proposals received for a Lower Village Traffic Planning Study and unanimously favored the proposal from Fay Spofford & Thorndike, which was the most effective and the least expensive.  There is a question as to how it will be funded.  Don said he spoke with the Town Administrator, who noted that the Selectmen may have $1,500-$2,000 in their engineering account.  

Ernie Dodd noted that the Board should be able to sell the need for funds to Town Meeting.  Bruce Fletcher said that he spoke with the Superintendent of Streets about the potential to use Chapter 90 funds and/or PWED funds and will report back to the Board when they have more information.  

Karen Kelleher will provide a full copy of the proposals to all Planning Board Members.  

PLANNING SUMMIT

It was agreed to hold a follow-up Planning Summit on March 10, 2005 and June 9, 2005 at 7:00 PM. 

ASA WHITCOMB WAY 
Members discussed a petition from residents of Asa Whitcomb Way to the Board of Selectmen for snow and ice removal by the Town.  The Planning Board’s Decision for this subdivision states, in part: “The responsibility for plowing and maintenance of the street in the proposed Subdivision shall be that of the Applicant or his designee or assignee until such time as the Town of Stow may accept the street as a public way.”   However, the developer for this subdivision moved out of state and has not responded to correspondence from the Planning Board reminding him of his responsibility for plowing and maintenance.  The Planning Board is in receipt of a Street Acceptance Plan and is waiting for the associated legal documentation.  The Board anticipates that it will recommend acceptance of Asa Whitcomb Way as a public way, contingent upon completion of several outstanding items, for which a performance guarantee is being held.  Ernie Dodd recommends that the Selectmen approve the Petition because the road is near completion and the residents are paying taxes.  Don McPherson and Laura Spear agree.  Malcolm FitzPatrick does not support the Petition and Bruce Fletcher is indifferent.  

A memo will be forwarded to the Board of Selectmen advising of the Board’s recommendation. 

RECOMMENDATIONS TO THE GENERAL BYLAW REVIEW AND CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEES

Members agreed to forward a list of recommendations on possible General Bylaw and Charter amendments for discussion at the next meeting. 

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Laura Spear reported that the Community Preservation Committee Affordable Housing Deed Restriction is still pending approval at DHCD.    She also noted that the Committee had an informal discussion with the Stow Conservation Trust, who is intending to purchase a landlocked parcel of land off of Walcott Street, which has development potential, if access becomes available from an abutting property.  Stow Conservation Trust will present a proposal for CPC funds to be used to purchase a deed restriction.  

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 9:40 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Karen Kelleher

Planning Coordinator

___________________________________________________________________________
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